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MANLY-WARRINGAH DISTRICT CRICKET CLUB 

NOTICE is hereby given that the NINETY-FIRST ANNUAL 

GENERAL MEETING of the MANLY-WARRINGAH _ DISTRICT 

CRICKET CLUB will be held in the ASSEMBLY ROOM, MANLY 

MUNICIPAL COUNCIL CHAMBERS on WEDNESDAY, 9th JULY, 

1969, at 7.45 p.m. 

YOU ARE CORDIALLY INVITED TO ATTEND 

Business: 

1. To receive the Ninety-first Annual Report of the General Com- 

mittee, and the Hon. Treasurer’s Balance Sheet. 

2. Presentations. 

3. Recommendations from the General Committee that Messrs. J. F. 

Hodgson, W. S. Hoy and L. A. Soman be elected Honorary Life 

Members. 

4. To consider motion by A. Anderson, seconded by R. Kinsey that 

Rule 38 be altered as set out in accompanying notice. 

5. To consider motion by J. Burke, seconded by M. Howell that 

Rule 34 be altered as set out in accompanying notice. 

6. To elect Office Bearers and General Committee for the ensuing 

season. 

7. To transact any other business that may be brought forward 

in conformity with the Rules and By-Laws of the Club. 

ALEX ANDERSON, Hon. Secretary. 

78 Woodland Street 
Balgowlah 2093, phone 94-2409. 

You are requested to bring this report with you to the Annual 

Meeting. Only financial members will be eligible to vote.



MANLY-WARRINGAH DISTRICT CRICKET CLUB 

OFFICE-BEARERS, 1968-69 

Patrons: 

The Mayor of Manly, President of Warringah Shire Council, 
Mr. G. W. Lowe. 

President: 

J. F. Hodgson 

Senior Vice-Presidents: 

B. Cook, M. Howell, M. Hayman, S. Sismey, S. Soman 

Vice-Presidents: 

The Aldermen of Manly Municipal Council, Councillors of Warringah 
Shire Council; and Messrs. B. S. Adrian, D. Allum, A. Anderson, The 
Hon. R. W. Askin, M.L.A., L. Barnes, R. Beard, J. Blades, H. Boyle, 
T. Brooks, L. A. Cameron, L. Carter, A. B. Corrigan, B. H. Couston, 
E D. Darby, M.L.A., D. Dessaix, H. Fraser, J. Garner, C. Harris, 
iRenanvey, Che Hoymanw He He Hayman Ra. OF Healey.) Nanas. 
W. Hoy, R. Kinsey, A. Lee, A. Little, D. Macdonald, E. G. MacMillan, 
B. Miles, N. E. Morton, F. Over, C. R. Philpott, D. Piper, E. Robinson, 
A. Rogers, D. S. Sainsbery, C. Searle, J. Stephenson, G. Taylor, A. W. 

Turner, J. Vallance, J. R. Veitch, W. Weight. 

Hon. Secretary: Hon. Assistant Secretary: 

Alex Anderson T. S. Felton 

Hon. Treasurer: 

R Maxwell (resigned 15/10/68) — R. Kinsey (elected 15/10/68) 

Delegates to N.S.W.C.A.: 

J. F. Hodgson and Alex Anderson 

Delegates to City and Suburban Association: 

W. Hoy and H. Frazer 

Delegates to M.W.C.A.: 

R. Harvey and M. Howell 

Delegates to M.W.S.U. 

J. F. Hodgson and D. Macdonald 

General Committee: 

G. Blades, J. Burke, K. Fitzpatrick, I. Howell, B. Kinsey, M. McEachern, 
P. Philpott, A. Springall, K. Turner. 

Hon. Auditor: 

J. G. W. Vallance 

Hon. Life Members: 

B. S. Adrian, B. Cook, C. K. Hayman, C. M. Hayman, G. W. Lowe, 
C. Searle.



MANLY-WARRINGAH DISTRICT CRICKET CLUB 
Gentlemen, 

Your management committee has pleasure in submitting for your 
approval and adoption the 91st Annual Report and Balance Sheet. 

In all those 91 years there could hardly have been a season so full 
of interest and excitement. We contested three finals — winning one of 
them — but perhaps the most rewarding feature of the year was a 
magnificent Club effort which found us hotly contesting the elusive 
Club Championship up to the very last game. We finished third to 
Petersham-Marrickville and St. George. 

At the beginning of the year our first XI looked sadly depleted ,but 
if we had to rebuild, we apparently had the right materials and in 
Jim Burke, the right architect. It would be idle to say that our success 
was not substantially due to the more experienced players of what 
was, overall, a very young first grade team. Jim Burke, Mike Pawley 
who has returned to us after some years with University, Terry Lee 
and Peter Philpott make a pretty solid backbone for any team, but 
good as they are, they would have got nowhere without the support 
and dedication of the side as a whole. The younger players if not 
always consistent, rose to the occasion in many matches where a 
good score or bowling performance was badly needed. The confidence 
they gained in themselves this year should help to iron out minor 
technical faults and lapses in concentration which did occur from 
time to time. 

To the captain, Jim Burke, the season must have been a most 
rewarding one, even for a player who has made his name in Test 
Cricket history. He led his team to near victory, established in it a 
warm spirit of comradeship, and in the course of so doing, personally 
broke a Club record which has stood since 1923-24. In many ways we 
regret seeing the name of the late Les Gwynne, previous holder of the 
Club aggregate record, toppled from a place of honour which it has 
held for so long. However, records are for ever being broken and 
Les would have been the first, when the time came for him to 
relinquish his own record, to acknowledge a new and worthy successor. 
Jim scored 899 runs and put them together in a way which was an 
object lesson in batting technique and a constant pleasure to watch. 
We should add that this was also the highest aggregate scored in 
first grade this year. A wonderful performance. 

At the beginning of the season, Second grade did not altogether 
fulfil the hopes which we had for them — they had looked a far 
stronger side than for some years. However, later in the season, 
and particularly when the Club Championship seemed to be within 
our capabilities they began to play both purposefully and with success. 
If we are indeed right in thinking that it was sheer Club spirit that 
needled them on, then perhaps this team will gain its reward next 
season with a new-found faith in itself. 

We can’t help feeling that Third grade were a little unlucky in 
their competition — without, of course, detracting from the per- 
formances of the winners Petersham-Marrickville. Displaced as 
minor premiers only just prior to the finals, they were in a reasonably 
favourable position in that game only to suffer the disappointment of 
a drawn game due to weather conditions. Tom Felton, the captain, 
had a very young side indeed, but moulded them into a very efficient 
and dedicated team. Playing against more experienced teams they 
provided ample proof of the great potential in the Club, and there is 
scarcely a player who is not laying claims to promotion. At this 
stage we should congratulate one of their number Paul Stephenson 
on his selection in the Australian Schoolboys Club Team which is 
touring the West Indies in the coming season. 
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Fourth grade, also a very young and inexperienced team were a 
premiership consideration until quite late in the year, but they 
faltered a little when their more consistent players were required in 
higher teams. The two Shire XI’s also performed creditably, but the 
incoming committee may well consider whether or not we are 
making the most of this vital reservoir of talented young players. 
Should we, for instance, instead of appointing a captain only, 
appoint a coach-captain with powers to arrange and supervise special 
practices? This is no refiection on the present captains who may or 
may not have time for such activities — and which would, of course, 
supplement the work of the Club Coach. Whatever we do, these 
teams are the Club’s schoolroom, and it is from them that our future 
grade players will for the main part be drawn. 

The Green Shield team was extremely young and should improve 
this year and both the City and Suburban team and the M.W.C.A. 
team had an enjoyable season, although the remarks applicable to 
the Shire teams might also be used in respect of the M.W.C.A. side. 

The strength of the Club is indicated by the performances of the 
Poidevin-Gray side — runners-up last year and Premiers this. We 
would be very ungracious if we did not pay tribute to our very 
sporting co-finalist Waverley. In much the same position as our Third 
grade side, they were in a very sound position when the game was 
abandoned because of rain. In the replay we managed to turn the 
tables and ran out a fairly comfortable winner. The Waverley Club 
played the game and accepted a big disappointment in the best pos- 
sible spirit and in fact both teams were a credit to their parents, their 
Club and to themselves. We had two captains this year, Ken Turner 
and Peter Harvey, and if Peter had the honour of leading the team 
into the final match, then it was under Ken’s leadership that we 
were brought to the point of contesting it. Again we saw the value 
of team spirit — we had no Terry Lees or Peter Philpotts to 
dominate the team, but a very sound all-round one that performed 
consistently. With much the same team available next year, we 
should again do well, although a fast bowling replacement for Ken 
Nichol will have to be found. We are very confident the Club will be 
able to do so. 

Earlier in this review mention was made of a Club Coach, an 
appointment that was made possible by the generosity of various 
Club members and others. Obviously we did not need to go outside 
the bounds of our own Club, to find one and we were fortunate indeed 
that Jim Burke made himself available for the position. There would 
be very few young players, therefore who have not benefitted this 
year for the time they have spent at the nets. Even so, we would 
like a more determined effort by players to practise regularly — 
there is no other path to success in cricket. 

Encouragement to young players was again offered by the 
Cricketers Club of N.S.W., and the recipients of the two awards they 
made available were given to Greg Harper and to Frank Turner. 
A similar gesture by the Manly Rugby Union Football Club Limited 
was won by Don Felton. Both the boys concerned, and the Club, 
thank these bodies for this practical help in assisting promising 
cricketers. 

The Club went through a very anxious period during the re- 
development of Brookvale Oval for League Football. This came at a 
most unsettled time in Council administration. However, the Council 
staff gave us all the co-operation in their power, and although there 
was considerable disruption and inconvenience in our  season’s 
activities, we are confident that our new. ground Weldon Park will 
become a more than adequate substitute for Brookvale Oval. 
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During the year we lost the services of Terry Lee and of Bob 
Maxwell, our Treasurer. Terry has accepted a post at Davis University, 
Sacramento, California, and we are particularly glad to inform 
members that he has now crowned a distinguished academic career 
by gaining his Doctorate of Philosophy. Bob has left us to establish 
himself in a home following his marriage earlier in the year. We 
aie forward to them both returning to the Club in the not too distant 
uture. 

Older cricketers and spectators alike will mourn the passing of 
Stan McCabe. Although at no time striving for effect, Stan was a 
supreme artist In a game which above all others, lends itself to artistic 
expression. Some of his innings will be remembered if only for 
statistical reasons or for the prevailing circumstances. All of them 
were a cricket lovers delight. He combined with his wonderful 
talent a kindly outlook on life and on cricketers in particular — an 
artist without artifice and an unpretentious gentleman. 

The Sunday competition initiated last year by Jim Burke was 
run this year by the Association itself, and will be continued again 
in the coming season. There is no doubt that it is here to stay. The 
competition was won by St. George, our own Club being defeated by 
Mosman in the first round. 

ies To us the most disappointing feature of cricket in New South 
Wales is the continuing policy of the Association in its reliance on 
the manipulation of Club boundaries as a means of equalizing the 
grossly uneven populations of the Grade Clubs. Without completely 
destroying our present District concept it is an irritating exercise in 
futility. 

We again say that a competition incorporating more teams is the 
only method by which those Clubs with a small population can 
survive. This means that the larger Clubs — and this includes us— 
must be prepared to assist and encourage the formation of new Clubs 
within their areas. Surely this is to the ultimate good of cricket. 
The only alternative is the amalgamation of the smaller Clubs with 
the consequent effect of forming what might be called a “Super 
Grade.” Both solutions have merit — there is none whatever in 
emulating Nero. 

Last year we completely overlooked the honour bestowed on one 
of our Vice-Presidents Mr. Bruce Cook, who had recently been elected 
as a Trustee of the Sydney Cricket Ground. In sporting circles this is a 
very high distinction indeed, and it is very gratifying that a member 
of our Club should be so honoured. We record our congratulations to 
Mr. Cook with the observation that it is a very fitting tribute to his 
standing in the community as well as to his career in both cricket and 
football. Your sub-committees again gave willing service to the 
Club’s interests, and we take this opportunity to thank those members 
who comprise the following committees: Grounds and gear, Messrs. M. 
Howell, R. Harvey, C. R. Philpott, M. McEachern, B. Kinsey; Social, 
Messrs. M. McEachern, B. Kinsey, G. Blades, K. Turner, R. Woodfield, 
P. Harvey; Coaching, Messrs. J. Burke, B. Cook, S. Sismey, M. Howell, 
J. Stephenson; Publicity, Mr. A. Turner. 

The permanent selectors this year were Messrs. L. Carter (chair- 
man), M. Howell and T. Felton. Never an easy task, and in all Clubs 
sitting ducks for criticism when things go wrong, we are delighted 
to be able to congratulate them on a very successful season, and to 
thank them for the many hours spent on a very conscientious approach 
to the welfare of the players and the Club. 
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No Club is more fortunate than we are in the support we receive 
from the parents, wives and girlfriends of the players and officials. There 
is a very real and apparent comradeship among them, and this helps 
immeasurably in the development of Club spirit. To the ladies in 
particular, we extend our sincere appreciation for the way in which 
they assist us socially — the afternoon tea break is always a welcome 
part of the game. All in all their efforts serve to bring the cricketing 
fraternity closer together and game is the more pleasant and better 
for it. 

G. W. Lowe, M.B.E. 

What can we say that hasn’t already been said in praise of our 
co-Patron, Mr. George Lowe. We can only record with pleasure that, 
in the words of the citation, his “services to sport in New South 
Wales, particularly cricket’ has now been honoured by the Queen. In 
the New Year’s Honours List he was created a Member of the British 
Empire. In achieving this honour, we are very proud indeed that it is 
our Club principally that has been the medium through which Mr. 
Lowe’s work on behalf of youth and sport has been done. There are 
many hundreds of people throughout Manly-Warringah and N.S.W. 
who would wish to associate themselves with the very sincere con- 
gratulations we offer to Mr. Lowe on this very welcome recognition 
of his selfless work on behalf of the community. 

Representative Honours 

Although neither were finally selected, Mick Pawley and Ken 
Nichol were chosen in the State Squad and State Colts Squad res- 
pectively. 

Peter Harvey and Mal Elliott we congratulate on selection in 
the Metropolitan v. Combined Country match, and young Greg Harper 
who played in the A. W. Green Shield — North v. South Division. 

Frank Turner had a very successful trip to Queensland with the 
Combined High School First XI, whilst Ian Felton, Greg Harper and 
Robert Andrew were selected in the 2nd XI, but withdrew to support 
the club at a very vital stage of the competition. 

Paul Stephenson, our promising all-rounder, had a_ successful 
match with the Combined Catholic College Team which played the 
visiting Indian Schoolboys, and this no doubt influenced his selection in 
the Australian Schoolboy Cricket Cluk team which tours the West 
Indies at the end of the year. We will feel the loss of Paul, particularly 
in the Poidevin-Gray series, but this we accept and offer him our 
hearty congratulations and best wishes for a very happy and safe 
journey.



First Grade Report 
The season under review proved to be one of our best, culminating 

in a well-earned place in the final only to be narrowly defeated by 49 
runs at the hands of the all-powerful St. George team, and what a great 
effort by the young Manly side. When one considers that at the 
beginning of the season names like Philpott, Thomas, Rothwell and 
Hart were missing from our line-up, and then successive defeats by 
Wests and St. George in the first two games, the thought of our side 
even making the final seemed an impossibility. 

I must compliment all members of the team throughout the season 
on a job well done. This was a TEAM in the true sense and every 
member of the side at some stage or another either won a game or 
saved a game with some excellent play. The real match winner for 
Manly was Terry Lee, and up until Christmas his performances were 
remarkable. In the New Year Terry was committed to a sojourn in the 
States to further his career and his absence was most certainly our 
less and America’s gain. Terry is probably now playing the best 
cricket of his career and we look forward to his return. Fortunately 
for us Terry’s replacement turned out to be Peter Philpott who had 
just overcome a serious illness, and was able to fill the breach at a 
most opportune time. “Percy” won the game for us against Balmain 
which in effect was virtually a semi-final from what appeared a hope- 
less situation, and so allowed the team to contest the final. 

His performance that day, in my opinion, must rank as his 
greatest grade bowling feat. “Percy” as Vice-Captain, was of tremen- 
dous assistance to me with his advice, and I feel sure the younger 
members of the side must have learnt a great deal from his enthusiasm 
and experience. 

I would now like to mention each of the younger players in turn 
because it is these fellows who are going to form the nucleus of the 
sides for a number of years to come, and the way they practised and 
tried, particularly with their fielding, was a credit to the Manly Club. 

I feel it was the bowling that really got us into the final, and in 
this department Mick Pawley dominated the scene. The club was 
extremely lucky to have the services of Mick from the University 
Club. His bowling throughout the season was top-class, and must 
ensure a place for him in the State side next season. He has tremen- 

dous natural ability, and it is my intention to give him greater batting 
responsibility next season. Thank’s Mick, you are a great team man 
and match winner. 

The opening attack of Ken Nichol and Mal McKEachern was a 
good one. Ken with his pace and Mac his accuracy, both are a good 

foil for each other. Both bowlers suffered badly with the un- 

sympathetic wickets which were produced this season right throughout 

the Metropolitan area. . The great majority of them gave 

the pace bowlers no help at all but this did not deter either of them, 
they kept plugging away with all they had, and, in fact, Warren 

Saunders remarked that they were the best pair of opening bowlers he 
had faced during the season. 

Tom Spencer lent extremely valuable support to Philpott and 
Pawley in the spin section. In Tom I know we have a bowler with a 
great deal of natural ability, and I feel he could go much further 

in the game. Tom is extremely unassuming and when he is able to 
convince himself that he is a good bowler there is no telling the 

success he will achieve. A brilliant fieldsman and handy batsman 

Manly will enjoy having Tom a member of its teams for years to come. 
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Our batting at times was a little brittle, but I must offer an 
excuse here and say this was brought about by their lack of experience 
due to their youth. In some ways I was glad we were beaten in the 
final because these young batsmen, Ian Howell, Peter Harvey, Peter 
Moore and Paul Stabback will become far more ruthless players than 
they were. Ian Howell, potentially, is a Test player. All he needs 
is confidence in his own ability and I feel sure he too could go much 
further in the game. He has a lot of “guts” as he showed, not only 
in the final, but also on a nasty wicket at Mosman where he ‘nailed the 
lid on the coffin” to give us 10 points. Also his brilliant 50 against 
Gordon when we were given an almost impossible task to take major 
points. Ian scored 501 runs for the season, the first time he has done 
so in First grade, and it won’t be the last. 

Peter Harvey, at times, was brilliant with the bat and his 135 
against University when we were in real trouble was probably one of 
the best innings of the entire season. Peter likes to get on with the 
game, and as a result, coming in at number five in the batting order, 
he is a very valuable and important member of the side. At 19 years 
of age he has had quite a deal of experience in the top grade and his 
presence will be felt for a long time to come. His fielding at all times 
was excellent. 

Peter Moore, from Melbourne, playing his first season with the 
club gave the team excellent batting support. I feel we have not yet 
seen the best of Peter, and with more opportunities next season he 

could push the 500 run mark quite easily. An enthusiastic member of 
the side he too fielded very well. 

At various stages of the season we had Paul Spraggs and Alan 
Frazer in the side and both these young players showed good ability 

on occasions. Paul’s 91 against Bankstown and Alan’s 32 in his first 

First grade match on a bad wicket against Mosman stand out. 

Due to injury at the start of the season Paul Stabback was not 

able to get back into the First grade side until the final where he 
performed creditably. 

Mal Elliott proved to be very sound behind the stumps, he is 

certainly an acquisition to the club. A great team man, attended prac- 

tises all the time, tried hard so much that this all culminated in him 

winning a place in the Metropolitan XI along with Peter Harvey to 

play against Combined Country. Mal could quite easily be knocking on 

the door of State selection with Brian Taber away next season. 

So there you have it, a bright young team blended with a couple of 

“oldies” and we made the final. Thanks fellows for your support and 

fine efforts. 

A special thanks also to Clive Philpott our scorer who always does 

such an excellent job and to the ladies at afternoon tea in the “Room 

at the Top.” Look out St. George we're after you next season. 

It is to be expected that this report written by the captain Jim 

Burke makes no mention of his own splendid performances, the 

enthusiasm with which he led his young team and the helpful advice 

and encouragement he gave to each and every player. Jim himself 

had a memorable season scoring 899 runs at an average of 69.15. This 

aggregate broke the long standing record of 843 runs held by the late 

Les W. Gwynne since 1923-24 season. 

The Club is indeed fortunate to have such an experienced and 

dedicated cricketer to develop the talents of its younger brigade. 
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FIRST GRADE BATTING 

Inns. N.O. H.S. Agg. Ave. 

JE MB Ur een 2 Fee, cance tele, Wakes ght Bi cain pl 20 7 158x 899 69.15 
MWR C eer ere eect Va on! SUE ey RM ae ca ie ay 13 B25) BRL RBG) 
PAIR CN ara een ie oot hs ee eee amare te Ome alse 4 Gao Sai 
TET O We lhe Upuee sente eye cece RG See Goal ry, ty JU DIL BOAUL 

aero ute: 8 ecole nln Were abone Seda eal d @ A 130 1957, 
eRe VIO OCR Re eae kat Gc: chee a mee nc aetie temih ire ane 1G 2 51 269 8 19.21 
Vig aAW ein he ete. Fanci an me alton meric 15>.) 92 50x 229 17.61 
EAPO EAC OSH al Oi ere re ate Sang. 1250 Si iA WARS (0) 
PAWN ZG Vamenta hl el ir Ta, Sag ee Geer: 32 5 1020 
NIG IVICHAchern: a. stet) auer wi eoieieebc states br) Si 5 lilx 28 9.33 
HE SD CIC OTe par seat, Oe ts RO Mee eee ea, Sa 19 70 8.75 
RINT CH OIG sie oi set Aap Whee eereran ees i 2 ale g acs Ax 64 8.00 
NER Tito tig pete cate ee enact aur rem tin vue oi Sa 16 40 6.66 
Kee tp AuiCke petal Mie Let ee 5 iar a Byncreat 12 24 6.00 

Also batted: P. Stabback, 1 inn., 19 runs; J. Wright, 2 inns., 3 runs. 

FIRST GRADE BOWLING 

Overs Mdns Wkts Runs Ave 

ING Paw leyaed sneer cir ah een cada ont 235) mye, (he fal 13.57 
Pee Philpott site emer rcee rattan ee 1061 1A aS SA 1927, 
MeaVehachern®: ims nates se waee. s Lope i Zon DAT an 
ADSI een yeti erie rece Ee See tts ee 133:0— 13% -20)) 426) 21530 
leg SS DCI COTA ia itl eet ete bentetie eNO nen N53 Bb Br COS  2epil 
Keer eho): Warns Ni rca cs eetenliin c. semaas er Seema: IAA 4) abl ali BBY 

Also Bowled: P. Stabback 2-50; J. Burke 0-6; P. Moore 0-6; I. Howell 
0-11; and P. Spraggs 0-8. 

Second Grade Report 
The season commenced with a team full of potential, but this 

potential was not to be realised till midway through the season. 
The team as in the previous year had a great emphasis on youth 

with sufficient experienced players to make it a well-balanced team. 
Unfortunately we did little to support the selectors’ faith in the team 
due mainly to the batting lacking purpose, and the fielding being of a 
very ordinary standard. 

As the season progressed, however, we continued to develop and 
were able to more than hold our own against the leading teams. The 
continued development of the players was most encouraging. Had the 
team played in the same manner throughout the season as it did 
towards the end, it would have finished a lot higher in the competition. 

Although unavailable early in the season through injury Paul 
Stabback completed a very successful double winning both the batting 
and bowling averages. Paul always gave of his best and his experience 
was of great value to the team. Paul also contributed one of the three 
centuries scored throughout the season, 101 against Balmain, the 
others being scored by K. Fitzpatrick, 104 against Cumberland and Neil 
Coltman’s 103 against Mosman. 

Keith Fitzpatrick after a brilliant start to the season finished in the 
“horrors,” but still managed to total 313 runs at an average of 24.00. 
Keith’s fielding again was first-class and always set a fine example 
to younger players. 

Neil Coltman’s continued improvement was most notable and his 
103 against Mosman highlighted a very good season. A lot can be 
expected from him in the future. 
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John Weight batted very consistently during his short stay with us. 
Alan Frazer had a disappointing season after a very promising start. 
His form was too bad to be true, and not a true indication of this 
player’s ability. 

Graham Beard, Frank Turner and Steve Allum all showed 
glimpses of their potential and with the keenness that was evident in 
their approach to the game a lot can be expected from them in the 
future. 

Paul Spraggs only played a few games with us but still managed 
a brilliant 90 n.o. against North Sydney. Reg Hunt provided some 
excellent all-round performances capturing most wickets for the 
season (42) and also scoring 250 runs. 

The wicket-keeping was shared by Ross Hendy for the first part 
of the season and the latter part by R. Andrews, both players doing a 
wonderful job. ‘Fuzz” also excelled on several occasions with the bat. 

The bowling was always adequate and many occasions gave bats- 
men under 200 runs to chase. The bulk of the bowling was carried out 
by Reg Hunt, 42 wickets at 208 runs a piece; Paul Stabback, 19 
wickets at 17.1; Bob Honeyman, 22 at 17.6; Brian Kinsey, 32 at 20.1. 
The other supporting bowlers G. Beard, Frank Turner and S. Allum 
all bowled well with limited opportunities. 

I would like to thank Rolf Kinsey our “Security” manager for his 
untiring enthusiasm as well as his ‘scoring” capabilities, also the ladies 
for their untiring efforts in preparing those wonderful “goodies” 
partaken during the tea break — the “fellas” never had it so good. 
Finally, I would like to thank all players for their contribution 
towards a most enjoyable season, and look forward to the coming season 
with great expectations. 

Club stalwart Bob Haysom took over the captaincy from Arthur 
Springall midway through the season, and we thank him for the above 
report on his team’s effort. Bob is another experienced and dedicated 
cricketer to whom this club owes thanks for many years of keen 
service. 

SECOND GRADE BATTING 

Inns. N.O. H.S. Agg. Ave. 

Pi Sta DD AC Kterrncnt chs tet ah Bunun ite pues ee et SO Ole 312 2 39:00 
Ba WCE ts saan ie IC NS ae ee Vis Lae ee We 2 76 186 37.20 

IPAS PEAS Osa emtenur sn aName vEmeay ee Swi aie ete hiae ats Doel 90x 119 29:70 
Nina oltinant tia ce i We ie tin ee BS eens eae 10 0 103 284 28.40 
FUER ELAY, SOI) euler 0 crs Ye se ren ta ene, GLEE hes Le Soul 57 ©6369 -~—s 26.30 
Ke eapatrick: weet state re tn ere gee 135570 10455 9313) 24.00 
Sey Alt coe eee et ee cee geal: 38 olor 23:00 
Re Home yIMatue: Cee se eee nhs eee a, ial ee 29x 129 21.50 
Aes > TBP AZ Cy arp asec See teeny eect bees eee ne He 7 0 G0 233) 2110 
GP Beak ea tr ee ns eee) es 127.0 54° 243-2002 
Heeger Crees e tc sd! tea aecteeie ccra Ao we nate 152.0 72 294 19.60 
Re And Re ws) ie ute ears Nhe cod seis cements Tes 232, 34x 7°85) 17.00 
EU UTE a pee ae a ae. Cee he a Oe sO tas WN ly O 48 250 14.70 
ACE Spring allege sce ay Wank rn ern caer dh te ie Seal! 256 10% 213330 

Also Batted: P. Harvey 1-53; P. Philpott 1-29; G. Blades 1-17; 
K. Turner 8. (1 n.o.) 83; A. Horton 2-4; B. Kinsey 13 (6n.0.) 43; 
R. Hendy 8 (4 n.o.) 46; P. Allum 1-2. 
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SECOND GRADE BOWLING 

Overs Mdns Wkts Runs Ave 

Pan Stabbacky- 3 2 = i oc ee ee ei ece: Ox 19) 19 S25, al) 

Re HOMEY IMAM ms oe Bete eee WR BR PD BS AD) 

Tee KSI Seyahirais Se is, kes. Me ete een eee 183) 0) Biles 32—) 645) 20210 

PRESET UTE ee heres eaten rca ING 2 Se Ae On eZ 0260) 

Ines Haysoml es 5. Pee ete ode een a (ede 10 AG @24G0 

@GEB ear oe et Re EN ee 716 8 9-272) 3020 

Rueea OTM UIneTA CTaee se eh setae Rei ll eee TE once 20: a 3 95 31.60 

SoBe Alliant ee cere ne ele ae Sale i Ga ea 35.6 4 A 2 33.00 

Also Bowled: A. Horton 0-36; P. Philpott 1-38; P. Harvey 0-19; 

G. Blades 0-17. 

Third Grade Report 

This side, which had lead the competition from January, was 

unfortunate enough to lose only its second match of the season in 

the last round before the final. As a result it entered the final with 

the distinct disadvantage of having to win to become premiers. It is 

now history that of the possible 14 hours in that match only 5 hours 

play eventuated owing to wet wickets, rain and bad light. The side 

had to be content with a draw when in a favourable position and so 

finished runners-up. Our congratulations go to premiers Petersham~- 

Marrickville who were worthy opponents. 

The team, which was without a doubt the youngest of the sixteen 

sides in the competition, gave notice from the very first match that it 

would be a real force. Throughout the season it played aggressive 

cricket and it was a rarity to see any out-cricket of a defensive nature, 

the fast bowlers rarely having a third man or deep fine leg and the 

spinners usually having only one outfield. This in itself engendered a 

fine spirit among the players and resulted in several outstanding vic- 

tories against good sides after defeat appeared probable. There is no 

doubt that this wonderful team spirit, backed up by consistently 

accurate bowling and splendid fielding, was in the main responsible for 

the success enjoyed. These factors made the team an absolute pleasure 

to captain. 

The bowling was perhaps the outstanding feature and the attack 

was particularly well balanced. In the first half of the season, the 

spinners predominated with the slow wickets but after Christmas as 

the grass thickened, the faster bowlers took up the running. The 

strength of the bowling is emphasised by the fact that in 15 completed 

innings opponents only three times exceeded 200 runs and eight times 

were dismissed for 131 or less. 

Paul Stephenson took a few matches to find his feet but having 

done so he went from strength to strength. He at all times bowled 

aggressively and with great heart and stamina and willingly answered 

all calls made upon him. There is no doubt that he improved con- 

siderably during the season and he will certainly be a tower of 

strength to the Club in future seasons. 

The opening attack was shared quite successfully by Phil Stabback, 

Geoff Pike and Sandy Horton, all of whom showed considerable ability. 

The “spin twins,” Ian Felton ard Ian MacDonald both had most 

successful seasons. Each demonstrated his ability to bowl accurately 

for long spells and to dismiss experienced batsmen. Whenever the 

pitch afforded any assistance, aS was the case in the first half of the 

season, they bowled with real hostility. They should both have 

benefitted from their full seasons in Third Grade and be of great 

value to the Club in the future. 
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The fielding was at all times keen and quite often brilliant and this, 
as mentioned earlier, was a major factor in the fine results obtained. 
Some splendid catches were taken by Greg Harper, Steve and Phil 
Allum and Paul Stephenson and the ground fielding was exceptionally 
safe with Phil Allum and later Geoff Pike outstanding. Phil paid 
great attention to positioning and showed vast improvement in the 
field on the previous season. The ’keeping was mainly shared by 
Bob Andrew and Peter Luffman and they both effected some splendid 
dismissals and were a significant factor in the efficient out-cricket 
throughout the season. 

The batting, when considered overall was a little disappointing, 
but was highlighted by some splendid performances. Greg Harper 
scored the most runs and this was a fine effort for a youngster as an 
opener in his first grade season. He showed good technique and fine 
temperament and has a real future with the Club. Phil and Steve 
Allum and Paul Stephenson all at times contributed useful efforts and 
one always had the feeling that they would go on to larger scores 
which did not eventuate. Undoubtedly, this will occur in future 
seasons. Three centuries were compiled during the season by Neil 
Coltman, John Weight and Peter Luffman and each of them was 
quite memorable. 

It was very pleasing to see the success in Seconds of Neil Coltman, 
Graham Beard and Frank Turner who were promoted after consistent 
scores early in the season. Neil Boden played a most noteworthy 
innings in the final and staked his claim to a regular Third Grade 
place next season. John Branscombe, Ken Turner and Phil Stabback 
also played valuable innings from time to time. 

The thanks of the team go to John Stephenson for his invaluable 
work as scorer and team secretary and to Mrs. Fay Felton and Mrs. 
Peter Harper for the provision of afternoon tea at home matches. 

The success of this extremely young side was due in no small 
measure to the leadership of Tom Felton to whom we owe thanks for 
this report. Tom headed the bowling averages in this grade, but the 
Club’s main asset is his devotion to the encouragement of youth, not 
only in the playing of the game, but in playing the game. 

THIRD GRADE BATTING 

Inns. N.O. H.S. Agg. Ave. 

Nee: 6 Olita Anis, be sak Aan cea eee eee 8 4 141x 296 74.00 
Gus Harpe nk weer 5). oe een a. SO and = Boe 18 0 71 451 25.06 
Jie V Branscombe is oe a eo ce ee ee 103 38x 166 23.71 
Sie Adie, ee re eat cate eee et Eh eee eS 28x 224 22.40 
eee NU ines ate ee eet ere eats OF er okt 197-3 58 342 21.38 
Beer STEPNEMSON ys ee Pe re ee 2 emee. 45 31833 LGT 
eM e ese eer (olan emma OG. Serie whe 9 0 31 184 £14.89 
Re vAndne wie 5 oreo ee rete ee Ue a Gir? 22 104 1486 
Ete UMOLE QIN Milt te erat die dad eR eee He 2 43 130 14.44 
ese Wacdonal dit a2 sheen hike Se pias une ale 7 17 48 12.00 
Pe tiblead oni eg tee eee den ae Hae a 9 0 22 90 10.89 

“latvers Mel toms 2h ket ee Ape NG US ema 9 2 7 30 4.29 

Also Batted: F. Turner 2-162; G. Beard 5-233; J. Weight 3-140; 
P. Luffman 5 (1)-150; Phil Stabback 4 (2)-72; N. Boden 4-57; 
A. Horton 3 (1)-25; G. Pike 6 (1)-42; A.Howell 4-21; A.Springall 
1-35; B. Barnsley 1-25; K. Little 1 (1)-16; J. Hunt 1-8; R. Hendy 
1-7; Paul Stabback 1-6; Gar. Blades 1-5; B. Murray 1-5. 
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THIRD GRADE BOWLING 

Overs Mdns Wkts Runs Ave 

new HeLtOM Gt ee. We ssc ae ree SO i ae 22h 9.46 

GB AN Cr oi re een i oe ream Shore ees AVAL 6)” 12.5 152) 12:67 

Pe Stephenson, wick das oe aie ays bare 1746 38 42 583 13.88 

Cope Cm is Ati or meen eet: 48 10 10 160 16.00 

Parmele ltonm soles ebn 3 eae Ais Mi alee M8125" 935 oss 16a 

(AMIS TLOR (OMG eee ei des aes a dete dem oe alee 44 5 Me SG 14e82 

PelVracMonaldes 1 wt ae ee 152.6 18 27 498 18.44 

Also Bowled: F. Turner 3-13; Phil Stabback 6-78; Gar. Blades 3-28; 

Paul Stabback 3-73; J. Hunt 2-42; J. Branscombe 1-44; G. Har- 

per 0-3; N. Boden 0-8; K. Little 0-10; S. Allum 0-18; B. Barnsley 

0-51. 

Fourth Grade Report 

Although the team finished quite well up the competition ladder, 

the result was a little disappointing. We started the season looking as 

though for the first time for many years we would usually have plenty 

of runs on the board, but then drop-outs for examinations and other 

reasons called much of the talent into higher grades and showed up a 

lack of depth in this department. However, the absence of recognised 

batsmen meant that responsibility was thrust on some others with 

extraordinary results, particularly in the case of John Hunt whose 100 

before lunch as an opening batsman against Cumberland was an 

absolute gem. Bernie Barnsley and Graham Blades were also prominent 

in their willingness to accept difficult batting assignments. 

Consistency was the keynote of Neil Boden’s performance as the 

averages show and it was pleasing to see this rewarded in the Third 

Grade final. Alan Howell again demonstrated his real ability with a 

century under difficult conditions at Sutherland — let’s hope he does 

is more often next season — and also took 10 catches, most of them up 

to the best test match standards. Kevin Davidson scored most runs 

for the team and is a very good prospect for the future, especially 

as his fielding eventually came into line with his other abilities. 

There were some outstanding bowling performances particularly 

from Ken Little, John Hunt and Bernie Barnsley and all bowlers were 

consistently supported by fielding and catching well above Fourth 

Grade standard, and at times nothing short of brilliant. This high 

standard combined with a team spirit which never faltered was largely 

instrumental in producing that amazing New Year’s Day result when 

Northern Districts were held to an exciting draw after being 0-174 

with 7 overs to go chasing our 188 and finishing 7-187. Barney Murray’s 

18 dismissals behind the stumps contributed to some bowling successes 

and on several occasions the standard of his “keeping surprised even 

Barney. 

Team spirit, cricket ability and a_ very happy side made an 

enjoyable season for all concerned and should see us all looking 

forward to even better things next season. 

Our thanks go to Sally Blades for her valued assistance aS 

scorer for most of the season, and to Ann Woodfield who generously 

provided afternoon tea at each home game for both teams. 

Captain Dick Woodfield, whose report you have just read obviously 

led a very happy and quite successful team. Dick performed well in 

the bowling department, and to him also the club extends its thanks 

for a job well done with a very young and promising team of lads. 
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FOURTH GRADE BATTING 
Inns.N.O. H.S. Agg. Ave. 

eB TANSCOMbe. totes, te eee @ i 62 222 44.40 
De SHleAGomuaei © ue eee heen da ae ee ree te iabeeeal 93. 27d) 27.10 
INS EB ocle ir bo ean ou Sit te uae renee eo Waé I 95 352 27.08 
Bea Bans] Cys eile) bee re arn ts ee a he 16 4 Ml DY AAT 
RET Owe lilies a eee) ee fae eet be eens ela Lie tO e296) 18250 
Grahame Blades: = (ter eee a 13 721, Si 22 Stat 
Ree DD avy GSOME eg coe es ee Sete ie Ne ete irene tie 22 0 52 394 # 17.90 
ee IN Genes ee et tetra uel aieh aac 19 0 100 319 £16.79 

Gee Walls On ee sete oe Oe eee Ne ecclesia ees 44 198 16.50 
Uhre NI CHO ete tae eea eres iio eee amt ee Beale 21 61 15.25 
IAM DOSS aI ete ie ened eR AU ol iee Carrara le co 23 88 14.67 
Keele rt tle merrier hoe incu Wie ie Metis ee: Ope 18 63 10.50 
GarcthieBlades mic ore ts) an 2 Geese anil eens i On OL 14 68 9.55 
Re Woodtieldscse 2 tories 6 ea ean ee te or 16055 19 99 9.00 
Bea Nite ah soe Ree fn cence tie emne ge a Li 2 26 108 7.20 

Also Batted: G. Harper 2-146; D. McGuinnes 3-13; A. Turner 1-7; 
P. Stabback 4-4; D. Booth 4-22; J. Doyle 2-13; R. Culley 3-30; 
A. Horton 1-9; G. Pike 2-30; D. Farrell 1-11; P. Luffman 1-15. 

FOURTH GRADE BOWLING 
Overs Mdns Wkts Runs Ave 

ee DAL Weyl pee a ae A a ea 98.5 17 28 391 14.00 
Bex Barnsley erin oo. cane ee Oo Simeter etre nee) 134 14 30 447 14.90 
Ree Woo dtieldeed: wen: Seen sine cAlemies (eek as 1602 | 295 30) 538 7-70 
SEU te toe es ee eee Oe me of 159 24 35 £631 ~=# 18.00 
@Garethe, Bladesig ss eee ook ae utes 107 a2 3 237 18-20 
TS DAVAGS Ong ee.) enn citelon ces eon eater sin Bei al 5 119 23.80 
SJECPINT Cho [ge oe ee ae arene ner erste dete 28 2 4 97 §=.24.25 
GrahamevBlades 47 2. Se eee ee ile 0) 1 192 192.00 

Also Bowled: P. Stabback 8-88; A. Horton 5-43; J. Branscombe 3-5; 
R. Culley 3-69; G. Pike 3-70; G. Wilson 3-92; A. Dessaix 1-0; 
D. Booth 1-13; J. Doyle 1-46; N. Boden 0-4. 

“C1” Shires Report 
This team finished fourth in its division with a total of 8 wins (3 

outright), 3 drawn games and 2 losses (1 outright), including 7 con- 
secutive wins. During the season many promising young cricketers 
passed through this team into higher grading and it augers well for 
the club in years to come. 

Geoff Pike and Ken Little showed their ability as all-rounders, 
while Geoff Nichol was the most successful spin bowler with a hat- 
trick included in among his 43 wickets. 

Don Farrell and Clive Russell both scored centuries and showed 
the necessary application to build the team’s total despite lack of 
assistance by the other batsmen. 

The fielding in the team left much to be desired, and rarely rose 
above sub-standard, an average of five catches being dropped every 
match. It is certain the club would profit if some organised fielding 
and throwing practice could be instigated prior to the commencement 
of the season. 

Ross Hendy is a wicket-keeper of great ability and showed his 
class by figuring in six dismissals against Epping. 

For this report we thank Ron Watkins who captained the side. 
The Shire teams are the nursery for the grade sides and consequently 
seldom field the same eleven, making it quite difficult to blend a side 
together. ‘ 
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Cl SHIRES BATTING 

Inns. N.O. H.S. Agg. Ave. 

Tpereibarrell ieee eet Benkens ea ie ert ca kee 4° 1 103x 192 64.00 

Cer Russellt Cie ek oi See ee cl trues al toile 9° 2 N05 2583680 
Gee AWHISO Tepe OI 5 are, Dae 62 166 33.20 
Gee ICH OR Oh E Soran os Rie MP eas ee 12 0 58. 258° 2ieS0 
EUREW ating in Vina eles oe i ee ee 165 2 66 251 17.90 
INES C Tega aT, ie oe en es ee A eg 5,0 62 88 17.70 
ARNE) ULC Nasa rs PRES LES Saal ce ces Rima e thes Meili 16°° 2 43> 2439 1 1S 
Ge Neel anernted 6c ic ate aw ea See ae) eek he neat 8 0 30 108 13.50 

GSES GIG, ie 8 a Ry ed Wh a eee hee, Anal 43 )- AGI 12:30 
Nite Cam ACG ph lier eae edt merken aes S00 36 87 ~=©10.90 
Cap Biya men ek IN antes isnt Baan St Suucael: 26x 76 10.90 
GRO Cea aihs i te a eh a ial a, OF 15 65 8.20 
ESS AWN Sere eee cee ial ta Reins Ae ei ON Dee ward bt Dieie 10x 20 6.68 

Also Batted: I. McMinn, J. Murphy, J. Rayment, D. Rayment, 
L. McLatchie, G. Levett, K. Little, K. Ward, G. Pike, R. Honeyman, 
R. Hendy, D. Dessaix. 

C1 SHIRES BOWLING 

Overs Mdns Wkts Runs Ave 
Cee ener. thea ON sree Uy Eee eee ce, Zan 11 84 7.60 
Hes ECE ee eres a eM SD, hac eA Se uideet 38) 0 Se 20) 9.20 
Gee Nicholai see sep eet oe ee ae Me a3 HS 80 AB) 479), 120 
DBS yee eo es a emer 67-70 19 2%5 14:50 
Gs BPOOle Yaw e ae Ee aie iar, Sy 80 0 24 350 # 14.60 
GReBryanitan se. ease Pee ie Ne Sai ts 9950) 19» 367) 19.00 
Reet Wat hats acre eee oe ee ee ee re 1D 0 26 556 21.40 

Also Bowled: R. Honeyman, M. Le Page, G. McLarn, J. Rayment, 
L. McLatchie, D. Rayment, D. Farrell, R. McDonald, G. Wilson. 

Hat-trick: G. Nichol 5-38 v. Lindfield 7th October, 1968. 

“C11” Shires Report 
Although our team finished well down the ladder, there were 

occasions when the side turned in some very good performances. With 
the numerous changes made in the line-up during the season (we 
used 21 different players) it was pleasing to note a high team spirit 
and a conscientious approach to the game at all times. 

Throughout the season the bowling was our strongest point, and 
very rarely did the opposition make a really large score. John Doyle 
whose consistent left-arm bowling netted 32 wickets at 12.46 runs 
per wicket including 8-43, 5-19 and 5-32, was a great asset to the 
side, as also was Peter Browett, 8-61 and 6-28, who captured 31 
wickets at an average of 13.0. Ray Cully with 30 wickets to his credit 
had a very good season. Neil Howell, Ian McMinn, Don Felton and 
Graham McLarn also contributed useful performances, while all other 
bowlers used bowled with a will to win 

The batting was very disappointing with only three aggregates of 
200 or more. However, there were some good efforts. Dave McGuiness 
with 218 runs batted well at No. 1 spot. Don Felton scored most runs 
for the team, 273, and looked solid and reliable on most occasions. 
I am sure he will be playing grade before long. Swashbuckling innings 
by Peter Browett and Dick Bathgate gave the captain hope on numerous 
occasions. Denis Booth who was promoted to Fourth Grade for several 
games was still able to score 245 runs during his nine games with us. 
Neil Howell had difficulty finding touch, but showed good style and 
can look forward to better scores next season. John Doyle, Ray Cully, 
Grahame McLarn, John Haysom and Ian McMinn made handy scores. 
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Dick Bathgate did a marvellous job behind the stumps throughout 
the season and with more reliable umpiring would have been credited 
with more wickets than recorded in the score-book. I thank him for 
a job well done. 

Whilst our fielding was not good overall some good catches were 
held by R. Cully, D. Booth, J. Haysom and D. McGuiness. My thanks 
to Dave McGuiness who captained the side for the last four games 
during my absence. Special thanks also to Mr. Browett, Snr., who 
acted as official scorer during the season. 

We are happy to report that Robin Voss has fully recovered from 
the operation which prevented him captaining the side for the last 
four matches, and is looking forward to next season. Thank yo 
Robin for the above report. 

C11 SHIRES BATTING 

Inns. N.O. H.S. Agg. Ave. 

Dig McGuinness 1 foes ee ee ee Ae, 58 218 18.16 
DB Oot heen en ee eee ce Gan ig al 55x 245 16.33 
(PB POW. Clie eee ee tee aed RE ete cits 19 IG 58x 198 15.23 
TD WO TONM eG aie ee eee One nde en 212 ab A GLB 
GES Nclbarnseitiy se rte ah eee ee 6 oral eo: 41 74 12.30 
ep OY Leper teen eine oe Pele lS 5 31x 98 12.25 

ee ViGI Vite ee kei riers aon make Sei 50) 33° 168 11.20 
FER CC Ul oyaten 2 2 SMR ae NI (eat SiN GL SiMe Feo ce al il? @ 48 173 10.17 
DECETAVISONN fie od ec er Oe ee ta eee he lee na) 29 182 9.00 
Nee Ow elle jie 2 oie tees el ee alist iL Al 26x 157 7.85 
RAL OSS re ee ee eel esa ent sarin nce eammetate dy hale Nesey meee 8 8 24 3.90 

Also Batted: M. Le Page, G. Levett, N. Berryman, P. Stabback, 
G. Maxey, J. Harvey, H. Dick, D. Dessaix. 

C11 SHIRES BOWLING 

Overs Mdns Wkts Runs Ave 

Ne El Ow ellie tee) Sania ete eae nts 1 5) ee reed 23 ab ak aly 9.81 
Ree DO VLeL tu 550 OC Rie) A IR MEO. 2 os eee 123 12 32 $399 12.46 
PO BOW. CU ee a ee os es ae 12355 2 Se A033 13200 
Ge Melearns tae oe ere ee oe) tae 15 0 4 BR 25 
Dee NIT ice ee ee Elie 64 Soe 228 15100, 
Peeer Cuil yaa ieee ee ee tenet nee salutes 140 4 30 617 20.56 
REV OSS etre Feet ee ing NT eel CORO et sei ee ded 
iP) eel tomes oe ee ee re ee eae 49 0 6 218 36.33 
DEAS OO thier tes oe ee ane ete Re 36 0 3° 156 52.00 

Also Bowled: D. Rayment, J. Berryman, C. Russell, J. Haysom, 
P. Stabback. 

Poidevin-Gray Shield Report 
With much the same side which contested the final the previous 

season Manly this season saw lady luck turn in its direction to defeat 
Waverley in a replay of the final at Cranbrook College Oval. 

Commencing the competition with a good win over Mosman, 
Manly continued by beating University by only ten runs in a hard- 
fought match, and then holding Northern Districts to a draw. After 
the New Year a good win over Sydney, and an exciting draw with 
Gordon (Gordon 195, Manly 9 for 170), saw Manly win the Northern 
Division. 

The first final against Waverley at Hurstville was washed out with 
Waverley totalling 210 after being 5 for 83, and Manly in reply 6 for 
82. The replay resulted in a splendid victory for Manly. 
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With not many outstandingly brilliant efforts with either bat or ball 
the team concentrated on an all-round effort, proving there is no sub- 
stitute for team spirit and application. The final was an example of 
this. Each batsman applied himself in order to build up a score of 
260 runs, and the bowlers and fieldsmen then set about the task to 
dismiss Waverley for 198. 

Throughout the season three players showed remarkable con- 
sistency, Graham Beard with a highest score of 78 and an average of 
39.38 played several match-winning and match-saving innings, and 
Robert Honeyman and Ken Nichol picked up wickets regularly to 
keep the team attacking. 

Few high scores were recorded, those better than 50 being Graham 
Beard’s 78 in the final and 76 against Gordon, Paul Spraggs 61 no. 
against Sydney and Peter Harvey 61 against Northern Districts. 

The best bowling figures were produced by Paul Stephenson 6 for 
67 in the final, Robert Honeyman 5 for 34 against Mosman and Ian 
Felton 4 for 55 against Gordon. Ken Nichol took three wickets on five 
occasions. 

Against Northern Districts Ken Turner played a real captain’s 
innings of 40 n.o. to save the match. Unfortunately other commitments 
prevented Ken from completing the season. 

Some sort of record must have been set by Robert “Fuzz” Andrews 
who took six catches behind the stumps in the first game, and totalled 
16 for the seven games played — a tremendous effort. 

The team extends its thanks to Dick Woodfield for his co-operation 
and assistance as manager, and to Don Felton who bore the brunt of 
the scoring. 

The Club thanks Peter Harvey who took over as captain when Ken 
Turner withdrew, and who submitted the above report, for his efforts, 
and congratulates both he and Ken Turner on the success of their 
team. 

To Waverley Club we say extremely bad luck, we agree you 
were sitting in the box seat at one stage, but our sincere congratula- 
tions on the manner in which your young team accepted the reversal of 
fortunes. Your players and inded officials emerged as very fine 
sportsmen. 

POIDEVIN-GRAY SHIELD BATTING 
Inns. N.O. H.S. Agg. Ave. 

GOB Car aah eos ee Deh eR el) ey to et Nee eee 8 0 (89-315) 239:38 
Pie SPRALSSe ete reves Manes pmeiel ee cee k Sere 9 2 66x 247 35.29 
Sow Alllumgnace sees Se As en mca Als 5 i 46 138 34.50 
De StepPOensSON sou. mor ien nae Pen uo 2 dh 3 1 44 60 30.00 
RGU CTs tating ne is kcal) Retainer ria Neo ial | lite 4 1 40x 89 29.66 
Pi WHARViey Sas he Poe ee ene et. a 1 Gl 1305 26k 
INS Coltiman eae hee teen oc ee ee 4 0 38 635 7 15:75 
KOBING Ch OlR eee ane tetieedetse tte nee Les 4 0 26 40 10.00 
UA RGA ZO oe lak bet iea ot 5 1 24x 38 9.50 
Tee aRUET ere tenet ety a nie mcrrueen Seat 8 Me id 1 24 Do 9.17 
Ree bloney ian ss: evel ere ors er 4 2 9 17 8.50 
Te Viel tomer aes ne teens LL eae 4 2 8x 14 7.00 

POIDEVIN-GRAY SHIELD BOWLING 
Overs Mdns Wkts Runs Ave 

Pr eStephenson se ay eee er) ese ASS el 15) 2010) 14 07, 
Reon eyaman foe) 4 eee RO Sis ea a nor 927 22 lO 215 a aa 
eT CIOL x eek ee eaters iti, aoe Steamcite nealiee (92 Oo 18 34h | 19228 
Te sWeltonie ost. aire eee ae aber nie Lear, (ese Sa 2 3028 25 ati, 
Gm Beard 2 Ohi ss tree ce see ee een Shan 476 8 e203 29100 
POHL ATNCY Gis ere aie eee hn Me Ak 967 1 Ti 50.~=—- 550.00
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A. W. Green Shield Report 

Don MacDonald managed this representative team and we thank 
him for his support in this and many other ways. Don reports as 
follows. 

This side was built around one boy with grade and turf experience, 
Greg Harper, our captain, and how well did he perform his task, onerus 
though it was! The bulk of his team mates were selected from the 
malthoid pitches in the District Competitions, with little or no 
experience of playing on turf wickets, and very much over- -awed by the 
occasion. How well they performed their task, too! 

In our first game against Gordon we were 1 for 106 when rain 
stopped play. Against Northern Districts, the ultimate winners, we 
made 148 and were beaten on the first innings after the drop of their 
seventh wicket. We enjoyed a glorious win over Mosman who sported 
three Third Graders, and also the captain of the Manly Watson Shield 
(Under 16) side. We fell from grace when Sydney declared at 0-267 
but still could not force an outright against us. We then suffered a close 
first innings defeat against C.H.S.A.A.A. After scoring 8 for 228 
against Balmain we were unlucky to run out of time when we had 
them 9 for 146. We had high hopes in our last game when we 
trundled a strong North Sydney side for only 115, but we just failed 
to reach their score. 

Batting-wise, Greg Harper was our mainstay, only failing once 
and that in the last game. His best scores were 103 and 50. Other 
scorers of 50 or over were B. Poole and G. Dudley (58 n.o.). Both 
these batsmen usually performed well. Don Felton, John Burke and 
Steve Green also batted well on occasions. 

Except for our lapse against Sydney our bowlers really impressed 
at times. Spinner John Burke (4 for 44 and 4 for 38) was most 
effective. Young Neil Howell assisted him in this department. 

We unearthed two good “fasties,’ Steve Green (7 for 7 off 14 
straight overs) and Steve Erichsen, a well developed athletic youth 
who can bowl effectively all day. Joe Murray was an effective ’*keeper 
and on one or two occasions saved the day with his bat. 

Many thanks to Mrs. Harper for her scoring and to Mrs. Howell 
and Mrs. Felton who were ready to help with transport. Thanks also 
to my wife who provided drinks, not only for our own lads, but 
usually the opposition, too. 

A. W. GREEN SHIELD BATTING 

Inns.N.O. H.S. Agg. Ave. 

Gear pe ty noe shee ene ete enn See 8 1 10357320. ‘40:00 

RE POO le agea eater ele hs ee Matern dake Meyer Ane 5 1 50” 7145. -26:30 

GEER Dudley oe ek Nae tee ae oe en 8 il 58x 168 24.00 

Je Burkey: 222 ee Ge ee eras ra ee 6 1 39 92 18.40 

Dee Heltoner yet) ere ent ee ee ee 5 1 41 es 30 

SeRGreene chet ee ee oe ee Laman citer, 6 il Sexe esos) L700 

RPE WiATOees a titer eer gn, ain on wanes Ue 6 0 22 (de 1250 

SOE richSeni ih te itll epee oly va Geen, 6 dl 22x 61 21.10 

Ji NEUE AVS eee hla enon eatery enn 5 0 25 o>) 10:20 

Also Batted: N. Paton 1-7; J. Haysom 3-11; D. Rayment 2-2; D. Jack 1-9. 
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A. W. GREEN SHIELD BOWLING 
Overs Mdns Wkts Runs Ave 

ROR ATK rae fa Ce Sea ark GA Un ee tain) dre 2d ee aha 44 Fy ule G4 4290) 
TE VET Ay. SOM Os i ies he Ree ee en A hae 29 4 5 97 §©19.69 
SER Greer ee les clave NUN ie peeat den 43 2 9 187 20.70 
HA ETO w Claas tions sbi tan ann en) sips sects yee ngs oe 36 6 hel 53 aezileGO 
GavHlarper ss Zee See ae ee 19 3 3 40; 7 23°30 
Se PR riGhSen ace eee i) eich Sonne Uma Lees, 56 7 7 183 26.20 
Also Bowled: N. Paton 3-97; D. Felton 0-41; R. Poole 0-53; A. Ward 0-6. 

City and Suburban Report 
Captain of this team, Harry Frazer, reports that they had a very 

enjoyable season, winning 9 matches and losing 17, although some of 
these losses were very close. 

One of the highlights of the season was Ron McCredie’s selection 
in all City and Suburban Representative matches, twice as captain. 
He topped a fine season with a century (103) against Lane Cove and 
taking out both the batting aggregate and average. 

The team provided four players in the Combined Northern 
Suburbs Cricket Association match: R. McCredie, captain; Mike 
Hancock; wicket-keeper, T. Maton; and last-minute replacement, 
Harry Frazer himself. All performed creditably. 

In the Teacher’s match, R.“McCredie again captain and T: Maton 
represented, and in the Combined Cricket Association game, R. 
McCredie. 

Terry Maton batted and fielded very well until he hurt his back 
half-way through the season. He scored 392 runs and took 13 wickets 
prior to his injury which kept him out of the game for the remainder 
of the season. 

Scores of over 50 were obtained by: R. McCredie 103, 56 n.o., 51; 
T. Maton 93, 69 no, 55 n.o.; M. Hancock 59, 53. The batting 
improved on last year with three players scoring over 300 runs. 
Ron McCredie scored 458 at an average of 32.7. The fielding did not 
reach the standard of previous years and dropped catches cost us 
quite a few matches. 

The wicket-keepers were Cliff Watson and Mike Hancock. Both 
performed very well. The bowling honours of most wickets went to 
evergreen Bill Hoy with 54 wickets, followed by Harry Frazer 41, 

and Lin Cameron 28. 

The most consistent fieldsman was Mike Hancock, closely fol- 
lowed by Len Roach. Harry wishes to thank the members of the 

team and the Club Committee for their support throughout the 
season. 

CITY AND SUBURBAN BATTING 
Inns. N.O. H.S. Agg. Ave. 

McCredie. ee ei ee 19 103. 458 32.71 
IVEAICOTY etree ee ne Cease 17 93 392 28.00 

PEAT COC eile ben es eee ee oe ai 59 367 815.50 
Cameron ts)! 2 ae ee 16 36x 161 11.48 

33° 178 9.90 
237 9.80 

31 186 8.20 
21 76 6.90 
20 Ao 6.80 

6 2 6.70 

WW. VO os ee ee ee eae 19 14x 63 5.20 

Also batted: D. Jolly 8-47; L. Roach 18 (5 no.) 45; S. Seymour 
9 (2 no.) 46; R. Hammond 6 (1 no.) 28; B. Miles 3 (1 no.) 21; 
A. Frazer 2-28. 36 
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CITY AND SUBURBAN BOWLING 

Overs Mdns Wkts Runs Ave 

ER AZT! ee et es eh lle cee ny Cons Seta 156 22 41 639 15.59 
IW SE ETO Got tere tet a edi et sues | Haba er ales ot a 149 14 = 891 16:50 
I Carer Onc ser tee, | i leeied Sea dees oN yee 106 Sipe 23) 009 19.99 
SSE ACO so 28 2a ee ICS eetienn euing ae oT S de Se Zag 

Also Bowled: D. Jolley 12-191; P. Newman 5-201; B. Miles 5-103; 
5S. Seymour 1-26; M. Murfin 4-40. 

Manly-Warringah District ‘‘D’’ Grade Report 

Once again we fielded a team in this competition conducted by the 
Manly-Warringah Cricket Association and as in the past we were 
always ready to supply players to fill vacancies occurring in the Shire 
sides. 

We had a carefree, enjoyable game every Saturday blessed by 
good weather in the main. Due to some relaxation in age limits 
were able to retain Phil Maundrill, Graham Griffin, Greg Levett and 
Co., but we were hard-pressed at times to have anything like a full 
team in most cases, but we won our share of matches. 

The above young gentlemen bore the brunt of the batting, bowling 
and fielding, and this season they regularly relieved me with umpiring, 
thereby raising the standard in the middle. We lost young Le Page 
and John Rayment to Shires, but our younger fry stood in very well 
as the averages show. 

Congratulations to Greg Levett on his undefeated century, and to 
Phil Maundrill on his two hat-tricks. 

Don MacDonald, to whom we owe thanks for managing this side 
and making this report thanks his wife once again for supplying 
cold drinks throughout the season. 

MANLY-WARRINGAH DISTRICT D GRADE BATTING 

Inns. N.O. H.S. Agg. Ave. 

VRE IG GHP OG hea tain a ot ie aE NICE Bate) hae 4 0 SA Sil 32°80 
Gee evetta ns: mms Wiens s tee see enue cdot: 1S) 3 100x 380 31.60 
Ge G Eni ra es ae ina gs a ate is 18 0 46 263 1460 
Pe Maric iil ine Coke co eee ol ees oe 19 2 37 245 14.40 
DD ishay mein we eee aN oe ween ee ee 13 2 33x 115 10.50 
Coe RUSSEL Rae ID i acace Ste eee 4 0 25 33 8.30 
IeeRhompso nse tee eth USS Cee 18 0 SI e147, 8.20 

MANLY-WARRINGAH DISTRICT D GRADE BOWLING 

Overs Mdns Wkts Runs Ave 

Pore uid cil ly Manet sie Ree een ce Laney BY I) ey Ly 9.70 
GY PIRCVetir aati ate wh Rs ie oa aa ee ee 55 3,22 7 233-) 710700 
A SOP rian ee ee ila Ede SC ee lee egal 33 Oi 55 la 
TD Ete FAI Ta OTA tiga NAGE i We EA AEA lon res 38 LO ee 161 G10 
Ge 2 Grifiin 6 ae es Seal at teed nd 45 ee 2 Oe G:40 

Hat-tricks: P. Maundrill 7-38 v. C.B.C. on 21st Dec., 1968 and 8-35 v. 
Curl Curl Y.C. 11th Jan., 1969; L. Brown 3-3 v. St. Augustine’s 
College 8th Feb., 1969. 
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Grounds 
Manly Oval: Taking a little longer this season to recover the 

ravages of football the oval, under the tireless attention of Frank 
McEwan, became a pleasure to play on and our appreciation is 
extended to Frank and his superiors in Manly Council. 

The practice wickets suffered from inattention due to the heavy 
booking of the centre towards the end of the season. This was 
unfortunate in view of the success of our teams and the approaching 
finals. Manly Council has been asked to consider the transfer of these 
to Grahams Reserve where space is available outside the playing 
area. 

Grahams Reserve: This ground was soon brought to peak con- 
dition by Mr. Merv Paynter and he is to be congratulated on a job 
well done. Visiting teams expressed appreciation of this splendid 
area. 

Brookvale Oval: In response to appeals from the Warringah 
Shire Council and the Manly-Warringah Rugby League Football 
Club, we vacated this ground much earlier than anticipated, and 
accepted in return Weldon Park which at the time was quite sub- 
standard. We were assured by Council officers that for the 1969-70 
season all amenities would be provided, and the outfield brought to 
a high standard. We were happy to co-operate with both Council 
and football club, and trust that our confidence was not misplaced. 
Mr. Jonathon Hodgson gave Brookvale Oval every attention whilst in 
use and did his best to have Weldon Park reasonable each week. We 
thank him. 

Publicity 
Mr. Alan Turner volunteered to carry out this very demanding 

task, and did so with his well-known flair and dedication. Un- 
fortunately Alan found his commitments with the Royal Australian 
Navy restricted him at times, but we are grateful indeed for his 
efforts in this important aspect of our organisation. 

Financial Report 
Rolf Kinsey, our Hon. Treasurer, reports that the season under 

review showed the following results: 
General’ Activities 1-5. Gs 6200 ee Loss $79.00 
SocialegActivitlese oe ro ee et Profit $70.00 

Overall Deficit $9.00 
  

  

The General Account loss is after transferring $50.00 to the 
Club’s Centenary Fund, which now stands, after interest received, 
with a balance of $104.00. 

The cost of gear purchased rose from $432.00 last year to $914.00 
this season. This big rise was forseen in last season’s report. Bearing 
this big increase in mind the Club’s result for the year cannot be 
considered as otherwise than satisfactory. 

This year no grant was received from the N.S.W.C.A. but this 
was offset by a payment from the N.S.W. Rugby League of $200.00 in 
respect of the use of Brookvale for the 1967-68 pre-season League 
Competition. As we cannot look to these supplements next year the 
following season looks like being difficult financially. 

Professional coaching commenced this year was made possible by 
generous donations, and it will be seen from the accounts that these 
exceeded expenses by $170.00, which has been carried forward to 
next season. 
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Delegates 

Your President John Hodgson and Secretary Alex Anderson were 

the delegates to the N.S.W.C.A. and both attended the majority of 

meetings. Brian Kinsey and Ray Harvey acted as proxy delegates on 

the few occasions the delegates were out of town. 

Successful Clubs 

Our sincere congratulations to Petersham-Marrickville Club on 

its well deserved Club Championship, and also its Third Grade 

Championship achieved at our expense. To St. George, winners of 

First Grade by our defeat at the S.C.G. and to Waverley and North 

Sydney. Clubs for their success in Second and Fourth Grades respec- 

tively. 

Poidevin-Gray was a Manly honour, and we commiserate with a 

very unlucky Waverley Club which came so close to victory. To 

Northern Districts Club we extend our congratulations on its success 

in the A. W. Green Shield competition which highlights the strength 

of its youthful potential. 

Social Report 

The various functions organised by the Social Committee were 

very well attended and proved highly successful socially, but un- 

fortunately the financial results were disappointing. 

In addition to the regular ‘Room at the Top” gatherings of the 

grades, the committee organised a Prawn Night and conducted a 

sweep on the Melbourne Cup, and the excellent support of the 

members and friends is greatly appreciated. 

The Annual Dinner held at the Manly Pacific Hotel, was this 

year held in the Smorgasbord style allowing free intermingling of 

guests and members and proved so successful that it has set the 

pattern for future years. 

General Committee 

At the time of going to press the General Committee has met on 

nine occasions, and the attendances have been as follows: J. F. Hodg- 

son 8, A. Anderson 8, T. Felton 9, S. Sismey 7, B. Cook 5, L. Soman 7, 

I. Howell 8, M. Howell 6, K. Turner 6, B. Kinsey 5 K. Fitzpatrick 6, 

G. W. Lowe 6, J. Burke 6, A. Springall 6, C. M. Hayman 5, R. Max- 

well (Resigned 15/10/68) 3, B. Kinsey (Elected 15/10/68) 6, M. 

McEachern 3, P. Philpott 5, G. Blades 6. 

Our delegate to the Manly-Warringah Sporting Union, Don 

MacDonald attended on a number of occasions as did H. Frazer and 

W. Hoy representing the City and Suburban side, and Maurice Murray 

and Geoff Manton on behalf of the M.W.C.A. We were always happy 

to welcome these gentlemen. 

We are grateful to the Manly Rugby Union Club for allowing us 

the use of its facilities which enabled us to hold our meeting in 

particularly comfortable surroundings. 
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Thanks and Appreciation 

Manly Municipal Council and Warringah Shire Council: We thank 
the Aldermen of Manly and the Councillors of Warringah for their 
continued goodwill towards us, and assure them that the club feels 
itself privileged to be the representatives of the Manly-Warringah 
area on the cricket field. 

N.S.W.C.A.: Once again our senior body has been unfailing in its 
consideration and co-operation, and the Secretary, Mr. Alan Barnes, 
his assistant, Mr. Ossie Pitkethley, and their staff as helpful and 
courteous as could be desired. 

N.S.W. Umpires Association: Our matches this season have again 
been most pleasant, not the least reason being the demeanour of the 
umpires, and we extend our most cordial thanks for their share in 
promoting and developing the game in N.S.W. 

M.W.C.A.: For their many courtesies throughout the year and 
their cheerful co-operation at all times we thank the “Juniors” and 
look forward to many years of harmony and mutual development. 

Others: We thank our Vice-Presidents and Associate members for 
their financial support and attendance at our matches, and to our 
Honorary Auditor Mr. J. G. W::-VaHanee we extend our most«grateful 
thanks. 

J. F. HODGSON, President. 

ALEX ANDERSON, Hon. Secretary. 
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CLUB RECORDS 

Competition Matches 

First Grade 

Highest Individual Score ...................... L. W. Gwynne, 175 n.o. 

Mishest A gorerate i ee. J. W. Burke, 899 

Highest Averaces ee mere eM ate J. Burke, 80.75 

NostaWickets in ScaSOMa 408 ew des. J. Randell, 78 

Second Grade 

Highest Individual Score ...........0..00.08. H. Williams, 201 n.o. 

lniehest Averesate, 6) er koe N. Travers, 585 

Eiphest, Averages ee a ate H. Williams, 70.00 

Wostawickets-insSeasOnin 2 ee eee W. Bassett, 60 

Third Grade 

Haghest Individual Score 24.2 ....0....... G. W. Lowe, 210 n.o. 

Highest Acoresate ce. 6... G. W. Lowe, 937 

Highest Averages. 2.972 2 R. Farnell, 84.33 

Most. Wickets in’ Season ~2. 2.0% F. Brand, 79 

Fourth Grade 

Hiphest) Individual Scores). J. Gurd, 202 

Highest sAperesate 48.2 eu ee ae reel T. Lee, 470 

BH SNeStp Average fake ye iia cee dentine gee T. Lee, 36.15 

Mostawickets in Season: 0-2 .2(23)..).... 7: W. H. Bassett, 97 

Poidevin-Gray Shield 

chest individtial: SCOnG 29 ee T. Parsonage, 178 

highest. Avrresate 6622s I. Howell, 396 

Blighest® Average see. ree eae eee ea, I. Howell, 198 

Most Wickets in «Season = 200.5... s. P. Philpott, 38 

A. W. Green Shield 

Highest individual Score 3.5.7... N. Coltman, 147 

Highest Aggregate 2.006. N. Coltman, 395 

PighestaAverape: e650. R. Bright, 141.00 

Most= Wickets, in’ Season 28a J. Barnes, 41 

(1926-27) 

(1968-69) 

(1947-48) 

(1909-10) 

(1913-14) 

(1964-65) 

(1913-14) 

(1937-38) 

(1930-31) 
(1930-31) 
(1920-21) 
(1922-23) 

(1953-54) 

(1956-57) 

(1956-57) 

(1936-37) 

(1930-31) 

(1965-66) 

(1965-66) 

(1950-51) 

(1964-65) 
(1964-65) 
(1951-52) 
(1956-57) 

 



 


